
Sea‑Intelligence is a leading provider of Research & Analysis, Data Services, and Advisory Services within the global supply 
chain industry, with a strong focus on container shipping. Combining strong quantitative analytical skills with a deep 
understanding of the supply chain industry, based on many decades of experience at all central parts of the Ocean supply 
chain, Sea‑Intelligence supports customers across all stakeholder groups. 

Retailers’ inventories above trend 
In our Press Release on August 8th, we mentioned how US consumer spending data did not 

support the notion of a sudden US spending boom, and that the spike in Transpacific volumes 

in May and June 2024 was likely driven by a front-loading of imports.  

The new June 2024 US inventory data, released by the US Census Bureau, shows that the 

US retailers have been growing inventories, which further supports the notion that the strong 

growth in container imports was used to grow inventories, and not due to an underlying 

increase in consumer spending. 

Figure 1 shows the inventories by the categories defined 

by the US Census Bureau – Manufacturers, Retailers, 

and Wholesalers. The retailers are continuously 

increasing their inventories, and it might seem as if the 

growth in retailers’ inventories is just a continuation of 

a long-term trend that began in 2009 (with a temporary 

drop during the pandemic). However, it now appears 

that this inventory build-up is gathering pace, and when 

compared to the long-term trend, these recent months 

have seen an upwards deviation, some 18 billion USD larger than expected from the long-

term trend. Even when we look at the inventories to sales ratio (I/S ratio), the increasing 

trend in retailers’ inventories is also exceeding the growth in actual sales, as the I/S ratio 

has also been increasing since late 2022 and is rapidly approaching that of the wholesalers. 

This inventory buildup is not in itself a warning sign – it could by a sign of importers, 

concerned of a strike in the US East Coast ports later this year, front-loading cargo. It could 

also be importers beginning to move product in anticipation of potential new tariffs, as the 

US presidential election is likely to focus heavily on the trade relationship with China.  

Irrespective of the reasons, if history over the past five years is any guide to go by, we are 

poised for a significant inventory increase over the last months of 2024. 
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All quotes can be attributed to: Alan Murphy, CEO, Sea-Intelligence.  
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